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Duval County Tourist Development Council 
TDC Special Meeting 
Under Armour Senior Bowl
TDC Minutes

October 1, 2009
City Council Conference Room A
Suite 425
City Hall at St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:08 a.m.

                Meeting Adjourned: 10:57 a.m.

Council President Richard Clark
Council Member Michael Corrigan
Council Member Daniel Davis
    (Late Arrival 10:20 a.m.)

Sonny Bhikha
Vicki Bridges-Excused
Jim Ewing-Excused
Henry Fonde
David Potts

Fred Pozin
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

Michael Bouda, Director, JEDC Sports & Entertainment; Kim Ritten,  Director  of Sales, Visit Jacksonville; Chris Bracken, VP Sales & Marketing, Visit Jacksonville; Lindsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville;  Bill Prescott, Jaguars Vice President/CFO; Jim Bailey, JEDC Sports & Entertainment; Donald Harris, MMI Hotel Group; Robert Leverock, Gator Bowl Association; David Chapman,  Daily Record; Dan King, North Florida Hotel & Lodging Association;    Phillip Peterson,  Council Auditor’s Office; Kevin Meerschaert, WJCT; Matt Galnor, FTU; Ryan Duffy, WTLV  First Coast News. 
Call to Order:
Chair, Richard Clark, called the meeting to order at 10:08 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.
Purpose of the Special TDC Meeting:
Chair Clark stated that the purpose of this special called TDC meeting was to consider the application requesting TDC funding for the Under Armour Senior Bowl.

Application Presentation:

                        Senior Bowl 2011-2015

Presenter:  

Michael Bouda, Director, JEDC Sports & Entertainment 




Kim Ritten, Director of Sales, Visit Jacksonville

Dates:              
January 22- January 30, 2011




January 28-February 5, 2012




January 26-February 3, 2013




January 25-February 2, 2014

                                    January 31-February 8, 2015

Location:                   Jacksonville Municipal Stadium 

Grant Amount:
    $350,000.00 per year for five years

                                   (commitment five year total $1,750,000.00)
Room Nights:           Guarantee/Project 10,000 @ $35.00 per room night

Funds Use:      
    Media Advertising Package

· Mr. Michael Bouda, Director, Jacksonville Economic & Development Commission (JEDC) Sports & Entertainment, made the presentation on behalf of the Mobile Arts & Sports Association (MESA), parent organization of the Senior Bowl, LLC. 
· Ms. Kim Ritten, Director of Sales, Visit Jacksonville, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Under Armour Senior Bowl.   The PowerPoint ( pdf file attachment) covered the following:
· Economic Impact
· Media Exposure
· Jacksonville Impact
· Community Support
· Request $350,000.00 annually for 5 year contract
· Mr. Fred Pozin asked Mr. Bouda what was the reason that the Under Armour Senior Bowl wanted to move from Mobile.  Mr. Bouda stated it was the size of the 40,000 seat stadium which prevented the event from growing and estimated a target audience of 55,000 in Jacksonville given the ticket prices. The event has outgrown Mobile and they think it can be taken to the next level in Jacksonville.
· Mr. Pozin asked who will own the Senior Bowl.   Mr. Bouda stated the Senior Bowl was under the ownership of the Mobile Arts & Sports Association.
· Mr. Pozin noted that the present salary of Mr. Steve Hale, President/CEO of the Senior Bowl, is $259,000.000 and asked why are we investing if the City is not running the event?  Mr. Bouda noted that Mr. Hale was responsible for the twenty million dollar economic impact from the bowl in Mobile and there was a possibility of local ownership of the Senior Bowl in the future.  Ms. Ritten noted that Mr. Hale had a relationship with the National Football League (NFL) and was the sole contact with the media and the sponsor Under Armour.   Mr. Pozin noted that the Senior Bowl had lost money last year.  Mr. Bouda stated that was not correct because it was MESA and not the Senor Bowl, LLC that lost money.  
· Mr. Reyes noted for the record there were four thirty second commercials on non-cable with a value for each of $109,000.00.  This would help with    branding Jacksonville and getting new business.  Mr. Bouda stated that every practice is televised.
· Mr. Bill Prescott, Jaguars VP/CFO, stated the selection of players for the Senior Bowl was done by Mr. Hale, who personally invited every player in the Senior Bowl. He noted that Mr. Hale had been with the Senior Bowl for sixteen years and the event gets NFL media coverage.
· Mr. Pozin asked what the NFL viewership numbers were.  Mr. Reyes said he did not have the numbers but it included practice time which could be used as a branding element for Jacksonville. 
· Mr. Bouda stated Mr. Weaver and Mr. Prescott were looking to be a true partnership, with event and practices being held at the stadium or University of North Florida (UNF).
· Council Member Corrigan questioned if the room night guarantee of 10,000 would be at $35.00 per room night for the grant amount of $350,000.00, if not the TDC would not have a claw back.  Ms. Ritten said the funds would be for media and advertising, and the Senior Bowl, per the application, had guaranteed 10,000 room nights and had a history of 10,496 room nights in Mobile.
· Council Member Davis said he supported   some type of performance base detailed incentive for the grant funding.   Mr. Bouda confirmed he was committed to the JEDC’s $225,000.00 for 5 years and Mr. Reyes stated the $150,000.00 would come out of the $875,000 NFHLA Assistance Grant and the next two five-year asks would come from hotel rebate grant dollars that Visit Jacksonville controlled.   It was noted that Mr. Reyes committed to one year but how could Visit Jacksonville commit for five years.   Mr. Bouda stated in the past   the Senior Bowl paid for itself and he could raise additional funds for the event.  Mr. Reyes said the 2% bed tax could be committed to this event if not Visit Jacksonville.
· Mr. David Potts concern was the $500,000.00 coming from bed tax and having the funds. Mr. Potts asked Ms. Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor,   if the TDC had the funds.  Ms. Billy noted for the record that the contingency account was projected to have $700,000.00 after taking into consideration the FY 2009-2010 budget expenditures.  The TDC could adjust their budget and also use the contingency funds. 
· Mr. Sonny Bhikha noted that the amount of bed tax generated on 10,000 room nights was $20,000.00 and the grant amount requested was $350,000.00.  His concern was that the budget was not going to balance because 80% was committed to Visit Jacksonville and a portion of   the remaining 20% would be committed to Gator Bowl and Senior Bowl and not available to fund other events. 
· Chair Clark remarked that that the purpose of the $875,000.00 was to get the occupancy rate of the hotels above 60% so none of them would have to close.  This event would fit into the game plan over the next five years.
· Mr. Bhikha stated for the record that since funds were lacking  in this economic time   why not take from the  convention center /stadium  2% tax and use  one-half percent which would equal about 1 million dollars and fund sporting events like Gator Bowl game, FL/GA game and Senior Bowl   which use the stadium.   It was stated that this was something to look into long term.
· Mr. Fonde noted this was an opportunity to create another signature sporting event, and if it makes a profit would the event be willing to give back the TDC funding grant monies. Mr. Bouda stated for the record that he did not have the answer and could not speak for Mr. Hale but noted it was a non-profit organization.  

· Mr. Reyes asked the TDC members to reference pages 35 and 37 of the “07 Senior Bowl Economic Impact Report” which estimated the economic impact of the Senior Bowl on the Mobile economy generated a direct spending of  5 million  dollars  and an indirect  impact for a total economic import of over  10 million dollars. Visit Jacksonville had been given the task of new business and we need to decide to move forward.

· Mr. Fonde noted it was just not the game but the NFL and press attention.  Mr. Bouda added it would be a one week event which would economically help area restaurants and businesses.   Mr. Fonde asked for clarification on underwriting the event if it returned a profit. Ms. Ritten   stated that MESA gave back to community charities in Mobile.  Mr. Bouda said there was a possibility of new local ownership of the game.
· Council Member Davis agreed with Mr. Bhikha’s comments regarding the 2% convention/stadium bed tax.  He noted his purpose was to generate revenue for private business and how to fund on a contingency basis and structure grant. Ms. Ritten stated that the Senior Bowl had guaranteed 10,000 room nights.  CM Davis wanted assurance that there were not other commitments made by the City beyond the $675,000.00.  Mr. Bouda stated that the bid package contained the $130,000.00-$150,000.00 from JEDC, $225,000.00-$260,000.00 from the City for  in-kind and concessions, $350,000.00 from TDC, and $150,000.00 from Visit Jacksonville for each year  the five year commitment, and no ordinances would be forthcoming requiring additional funding.  

· Mr. Pozin asked if there would be any commitment on the TDC if the Senior Bowl pulled out. Mr. Bouda stated that the Senior Bowl would sign a five year contract deal. It was discussed that if the Senior Bowl pulled out it would be considered a breach as the grant would be performance based.

· Council Member Corrigan stated that grant money should not be handed out without a 10,000 room night guarantee at $35.00 per documented room night and recommended the condition that the host hotel be located in Duval County.  It was stated for the record that only documented room nights in Duval County could be counted for grant purposes toward the 10,000 room night guarantee.  Visit Jacksonville would provide that documentation.
· Mr. Bhikha asked if the TDC had sufficient funds to sustain it over a five year period.  Ms. Billy answered that if need be the TDC budget could be adjusted.  

· Council Member Corrigan made a motion that a maximum grant award capped at $350,000.00 be awarded for each of the five years at $35.00 per room night with a room night guarantee of 10,000 documented room nights in Duval County.  The condition of the grant to be the host hotel for the Senior Bowl would be located in Duval County.  

· Being no further discussion a motion was made for maximum   reimbursement grant award in the amount of:
·  $350,000.00  at $35.00 per documented room night in Duval County with a room night guarantee of 10,000  room nights  for each  Under Armour Senior Bowl  to be held   in years  2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, and 2015.
·  The funds are to be used for media advertising package.
· The condition of the grant is that the host hotel for the Senior Bowl will be located in Duval County.
·  The funds are conditional on the availability of TDC funds for 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, and 2015. 
·  The funds are conditional on the City being awarded the contract for the Senior Bowl 2011-2015.  
· Updated application each year is to be submitted to the TDC.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve maximum reimbursement  TDC award grant of $350,000.00 at $35.00 per documented room night and room night guarantee of 10,000 room nights in Duval County   for each  Under Armour Senior Bowl  in  years  2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, and 2015. The funds are to be used for media advertising package, with condition of grant that the host hotel be located in Duval County. The Senior Bowl is to submit an updated application to the TDC each year and the grants are conditioned on availability of TDC funds and the City of Jacksonville being awarded the contract.    Approved 7-0.
Closing Comments:
· TDC Chairman Clark thanked everyone for attending the special called meeting and approving the funding for the Under Armour Senior Bowl.
Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 10:57 a.m.
Materials Submitted to City Council Legislative Services Division:
Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 10/02//09 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       Audio Tapes 1 -LSD

Materials:  Submitted to LSD 10/02/09
                  Meeting TDC Notice October 1, 2009
                  Agenda         
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  Under Armour Senior Bowl Application Packet 2011-2015
                “07 Senior Bowl Economic Impact Report”


                   PowerPoint TDC Senior Bowl Copy 


                   TDC Senior Bowl (pdf file attachment)


NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from Special TDC meeting of October 1, 2009 to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of November 19, 2009.
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